Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, March 5, 2013, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Bill London, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant)
Andrika Kuhle joined at 6:21 p.m. and left at approximately 7:30 p.m.
Absent: 
Guests: Joan McDougall, Theresa Nuhn, Deb Reynolds, Chris Norden
CHECK IN
Facilitator Kay Keskinen noted that the meeting convened with four directors, which is enough to conduct business but not enough to change policy. There were no policy proposals.
MEMBER FORUM
Chris Norden thanked Board members for their service and Melinda for her efforts as the new GM. He said he is enjoying recent improvements to the design and content of the newsletter.

Chris said he came to respond to the Board’s article seeking feedback on employee wages. He said he likes the Board’s plan to ensure that the highest annual salary is no more than five times what the lowest wage provides per year. He expressed concern that the 5:1 ratio could, in theory, allow the GM to earn more than $90,000 a year (given the current amount of the lowest wage). Currently, the GM earns $55,000/year. He encouraged the Board to consider an even smaller ratio that would instead lead to an increase in the base wage, which he said would encourage retention of experienced staff.
STUDY & ENGAGEMENT: What’s operational & what’s in the domain of the Board/GM

The Board discussed the challenge of determining whether a subject or concern is in the domain of the GM and store operations or more appropriate for the Board’s direct involvement and direction.
Some subjects involve shared decision-making. Even within the Policy Governance framework, Board members don’t always agree about which items are solely in the domain of the GM (for example, certain things related to the newsletter, the website, Tuesday’s Growers Market, and the Participating Owner program). Directors shared the thinking that shapes their opinions about what’s operational and what’s in the Board’s domain. Individual directors noted their personal views (Note: The views expressed below are those of individual Board members and do not indicate consensus of the Board as to what is operational and in the domain of the GM’s decisions and what is in the domain of the Board’s decisions.):

· One of the Board’s primary areas of concern should be anything that affects owners’ rights.
· If discussions are respectful and informational, things will resolve.

· It’s best if we stay out of day-to-day store details as much as possible.
· Almost everything is a grey area; many issues involve both operations and long-term goals. Some subjects may seem operational on paper but because of their importance to owners they are almost like traditions or institutions that the Board needs to steward. Also, significant operational changes to programs can affect the bottom line, which is the Board’s domain.

· Things seem to work well when we discuss issues as a group with the GM, jointly develop a plan, seek owner feedback, and use the feedback to help develop policy.

· We’re the guardians of the store. This means being tuned into the overall well-being of the store instead of just the individuals who are the most vocal.

· We need to stay out of the GM’s way so that she can do the job according to the policies.

· It can be hard for the GM to know when director comments pertain to a personal agenda or whether they represent the interests of the Co-op’s large, diverse ownership. To help, the GM should only take something as a directive if it comes from a formal Board vote.

· We need to continue to work as a group so that the GM in effect has one boss instead of seven bosses.

· Some concerns are easy to address within existing policy. Other items don’t require a change in policy and the Board can just give the GM feedback. Perhaps some of the grey areas need to be addressed via broad, guiding policy language.

· Perhaps the most important thing is for the GM to ensure that directors and owners know what’s going to happen before changes happen.

· If the Board votes on something very specific and operational, then is it fair for the Board to also conduct the usual performance evaluation of the GM when some operational outcomes have actually been directly influenced by a Board decision? How can we hold her accountable for a decision if we are telling her how to make the decision?
· We need to trust that the GM has been dealing with the issues in greater depth than the Board could and should do. We should continue our open communication so that she can share her ideas with us and we provide feedback, and she makes her decisions.
The Board concluded that this is a topic that needs a longer session. A separate one-hour forum might be good to have for all Study & Engagement sessions. The Board decided to add this idea to the agenda.

CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes:
Motion to accept the February BOD meeting minutes as amended, seconded, passed 3-0-2
· Add the word ‘searches’ to the end of an action item on page 8.
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel

This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Melinda noted that directors can attend any staff training, not just Co-op 101 & Co-op 102.
Action: The Board will discuss whether it wants to ask new Board members to attend specific in-store trainings.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
Policy B12: Owner Data Privacy
This policy pertains to the collection of owners’ electronic data, and it requires the GM to establish and maintain practices that respect and preserve owners’ privacy while also obtaining necessary accounting and purchasing information.
What happens with the address data that goes to NCGA for the mailing of coupon books? Melinda said the Co-op retains ownership of the contact information. NCGA discards the information and the Co-op sends a new list each time it’s needed. Owners are provided the opportunity to opt out of these coupon book mailings.

Motion to accept B12 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP

It was noted that this meeting is Andrika’s final meeting as a director. Her term has expired. The Board expressed its appreciation for her leadership, especially during the challenges with finding a new GM. Theresa Nuhn, Human Resources Manager, expressed her gratitude for how helpful Andrika was during her time on the GM Team.
Ongoing Action Items:

Action: Bill and Joan R. will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. March: In process

Action: The Board will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. March: In process

Action: The GM and Executive Committee will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. March: In process

Action: After Jan. 1, Kurt will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants. March: In process
Retreat Action Item: Melinda will get the NCGA/CGIN information about GM assessment from Joan M. and forward the information to the Board. March: In process

Retreat Action Item: The GM will work with staff and member-owners to develop both a short-term and long-term plan for dealing with emergencies and disasters. March: In process

Retreat Action Item: The Board will postpone exploration of whether to expand the number of Board seats from seven to nine and then engage member-owners in the discussion in the spring. If consensus to expand exists, after the 2013 elections the Elections Committee will define the process for expanding. March: In process
Retreat Action Item: Every committee should review its charter and compare it to what is in the strategic plan. March: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will draft a policy update to include committee charters. March: To do

Retreat Action Item: The Board and GM will work with the survey administrator in advance of the 2013 survey to ensure that the questions are constructive and that respondents are asked about staff-board relations or perceptions. March: In process

Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will prepare a draft policy revision that establishes management salary ranges and caps the relative difference between the highest and lowest wages. March: In process-waiting for feedback on recent newsletter article
Action: This Executive Committee will revise its 2013 budget to include compensation that is currently in the PM program budget. March: In process-making one more adjustment
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft guidelines for the Board’s work with facilitators. March: To do
Action: Melinda will evaluate the Co-op’s accounting services and provide this information to the Executive Committee. March: In process
New Action Items

Action: Joan will email Study and Engagement topics that have accumulated to the Professional Development Committee to use to create an S&E calendar for Board meetings. March: DONE
Action: The Professional Development committee will create and maintain a calendar for Study and Engagement topics. March: In process
Action: In March, the Board will discuss suggested changes to the Participating Owner Program, what the Board’s role is in the process, how and when to seek further owner feedback, and how to revise related policy. March: DONE
Action: Kurt will privately contact this year’s Board candidates to let them know of the alcohol-related restrictions and give them the opportunity to withdraw from the election if needed. March: DONE
Action:  The Elections Committee will formalize a way to help ensure that information about alcohol-related concerns and restrictions will be available to future Board candidates. March: In process
Action:  The Elections Committee will propose a “timeout” limit for individuals who have been removed from the Board due to code of conduct violations. March: In process
Action: The Election Committee will take on the annual meeting and election timing issue and propose a solution that will shape when the 2013 annual meeting and future elections and annual meetings occur. March: To do
Action: Joan will make the amended changes to B11. March: DONE
Action: Melinda will talk with the store’s IT person about whether portions of the website can be inaccessible to the world wide web searches. March: In process
Action: Joan will draft a summary of the Board’s mission and importance, and she will send it to Bill and Colette for editing before it’s posted on the website. March: To do
Action: Melinda will put out an RFP for an accountant with patronage dividend experience. March: In process
Action: The Professional Development Committee will review the summary of the self-evaluations and prioritize items for follow-up and delegation. March: To do
Action: Joan will edit the self-evaluation document template and send it to the Professional Development Committee. March: DONE
Action: Joan will work with Theresa to sign Board members up for the CDS conference. March: DONE
CONFIRM AGENDA
· Addition: Discussion about conducting longer Study & Engagement sessions that would be separate from Board meetings
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report

Action: At the April BOD meeting, the Board will discuss possible early payment of the member loan principle that is due in 2014.

Melinda said she has not yet seen recent tax statements. It also was noted that the 2013 budget needs to be approved by the Board.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0-1
Harassment training review & procedures for performance management (discussion)
Theresa shared and summarized a handout about sexual harassment and Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 (section 2000e-2, 703). The Co-op’s insurer said the Board is required to learn this information because ultimately the group is responsible for the prevention and/or stopping of sexual harassment in the store. The summary covered quid pro quo harassment, hostile work environment harassment, who has the burden of proof in harassment claims, and remedies for harassment.

Managers take several measures to prevent sexual harassment, guided by the Policy B1 requirement that the GM ensure humane, just, and legal work conditions. Every new staff member receives training about sexual harassment. The personnel handbook describes what sexual harassment is and what employees should do if they feel they’ve been subject to harassment. Who employees report their concerns to depends upon the situation: their supervisor, the Human Resources Manager, or the General Manager are options. Federal law requires managers to conduct and document an investigation of harassment complaints. If the violation is severe enough, the offender’s employment could be terminated. The injured person is consulted to see if s/he thinks the remedial action is sufficient.

The Board recommended that store volunteers be given sexual harassment training, even though the law only has to do with employers and employees.
Participating Owner Program changes (proposal)
Melinda presented a staff proposal that was shaped by previous discussions with the Board and staff research about the Participating Owner Program. The proposed modifications are designed to ensure that the program operates within federal law, is financially sustainable, and provides equity and satisfaction among volunteers. Staff members recommend:
· Replacing the current tiered discount structure with a voucher system

· Basing volunteer thanks on completion of tasks instead of hours contributed

· Differentiating the volunteer discount from what staff receive

· Amending Board policy to allow for these changes

Melinda said staff members foresee needing about six more months to fully implement changes. If the Board votes that the changes can be made, during the six months staff would also seek feedback from owners through a newsletter article and one or two member forums. There is still opportunity to shape what the vouchers offer and other program details.

The policy update should also acknowledge what’s already stated in Policy D2: Board members are Participating Owners, but due to the nature of their role they are not under the jurisdiction of the PO program. 

Motion to accept recommendation to update Policy B6 to allow for the staff’s Participating Program modifications, seconded, passed 5-0
Shared administrative assistant (proposal)
Melinda shared that when she was recently asked what additional support she needed, she said that she could use administrative assistance. For example, it would be useful to have someone document minutes and action items from the weekly managers’ meetings. She learned that it was possible to have the Board’s administrative assistant help the GM. Colette and Melinda talked with the Co-op’s consultant, Todd Wallace, who said the dual role was appropriate given the nature of the work.
Colette said she saw this dual role as a different situation from times in the past when administrative assistants have also worked on the floor and reported to different managers. The administrative assistant is already evaluated by the GM for her work with the Board. Because of the nature of the work and the affirmation from Todd, Colette said she feels comfortable allowing the GM to offer an expanded position to the administrative assistant.

Policy D6, which governs the role of the Board’s administrative assistant, allows the Board to approve exceptions to the policy limiting the assistant’s role.
The administrative assistant noted that in addition to helping the GM with record-keeping for efforts that are in the Board’s interest, such as the PO Program changes, she could expand her work for the Board. This could involve more documentation, communication, and archiving for committees. For example, the elections committee needs to formalize a process for future elections. The note-taking, drafting, and organizing this entails is appropriate for the administrative assistant to do as directed by the committee.

The administrative assistant and GM need to be sensitive to challenges to prioritizing tasks and be comfortable problem-solving such issues. As with any employee, misconduct in either area of focus could lead to termination.

Motion to allow Joan R. to work as the administrative assistant for the GM as well as for the Board, seconded, passed 5-0
Action: Joan and Melinda will get the administrative assistant’s confidentiality agreement on file. 

Topics appropriate for executive session (discussion)
Kurt said he wants to ensure that executive session is used appropriately and that it doesn’t become a haven for sensitive topics that should be on the agenda. In accordance with Idaho law, Policy D5 states that “executive sessions will be used when the subject matter is related to litigation, personnel, or real estate transactions.” Board policy also allows its use for “other matters deemed sensitive by the Board.”
Executive session topics are identified on the agenda and in the minutes. If the topic arises after the agenda is established, the administrative assistant still notes the topic in the regular session meeting minutes.

When sensitive topics arise that aren’t related to litigation, personnel, or real estate, could there be a process or a vote to determine if such topics are appropriate for executive session?
The GM expressed a need to be able to speak freely with the Board and seek their advice on topics that might be misperceived if they appear in the minutes prematurely. Not being able to take such sensitive topics to executive session could limit her ability to share information with the Board.
Whether or not a Board member feels a topic is appropriate for executive session, what’s discussed there must remain confidential and not be disclosed to anyone outside of those present at the executive session. Directors who disclose information from executive session violate the Board’s Code of Conduct. Bill said that while he does not think his recent conversation with a staff member violated the Code of Conduct, he will not do something like this again.
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft a revision to Policy D5 to propose a process for determining executive session topics that also respects the GM’s need to have a place to discuss sensitive topics.
Board Code of Conduct and use of social media (discussion)
Colette noted that it is her job as president to state when the Code of Conduct is violated. This will be discussed further in executive session. As for social media, she wondered if the Policy & Bylaw Committee should review the Code of Conduct with concerns about social media use in mind. For example, is it appropriate for a Board member to discuss Board issues on their personal Facebook page?

Concerns about social media use may be covered by 1) the bullet about confidentiality in the ethics section of the Code of Conduct and 2) the bullet requiring directors to present the agreed-upon views of the Board rather than their own when they speak for the Board to employees, members, shoppers, and the general public.
Action: Colette will review current wording and propose new language regarding social media use if deemed necessary.
Parking concerns (discussion)
Bill said that he and some other owners are frustrated with the lack of parking at the Co-op. He wondered if the Board could address this issue in collaboration with the GM as it did with proposing guidelines for salaries and wages. This process would involve seeking owner input.
He mentioned an email he sent the Board with some ideas for dealing with those using Co-op parking for other downtown excursions. The ideas included more/better signage and putting friendly notices on cars that should not be in the lot. To deal with space limits, he also suggested limiting Fish Folks’ use of the parking lot on Fridays.
 

Melinda said the issue is on her radar, but that she is not aware of the concern being shared by a majority of owners. She noted that the Co-op is bound by the physical size of the lot. She said encouraging less driving and more walking or carpooling to the store is in line with the Co-op’s environmental values. She has considered having courtesy clerks available to carry groceries for customers with cars parked outside of the lot. However, she still needs to determine if this staff time can be paid for.

It was noted that some customers have informally shared that they are content driving around the block once or twice before a spot opens up.
Colette said that this topic might be one of those grey areas in terms of responsibility and domain. She said she is more interested in hearing Melinda report about what’s being done and what’s being considered than having the Board provide specific direction about ways to address parking issues.
Board electronic file storage & sharing options (discussion)
The administrative assistant shared that some of the electronic tools she is asked to use for document sharing and archiving are duplicative and under-utilized by Board members. She asked Board members to share whether they use Dropbox and the Google Site (which some call the ‘wiki’) and what their opinions are about those tools. She wants to have the appropriate systems in place by the time new Board members are oriented and preparing for their first meeting in April.
All Board members said they find the emailing of documents to be the most easy and effective way to share information. If archived documents are needed, they can ask the administrative assistant to find and send those documents. The administrative assistant was encouraged to move forward based on what she has learned to be most useful and propose options to the Board. Training will likely be necessary.
Feedback on policy re limits on former directors with past Board Code of Conduct breaches (discussion)

The Board clarified the conditions for removing a director. When a director signs the Code of Conduct (Policy D11), they endorse the following statement in D11: “As a Co-op director, I agree to abide by this Statement of Agreement. I agree that if, in the opinion of the majority plus one of Co-op directors, I have violated the letter or spirit of this agreement, I shall resign my position on the Board immediately and shall not seek to cause disruptions to the Co-op Board for that action. The choice to not sign will result in immediate removal from the Board of Directors.”
This means that if a director denies breaching the Code of Conduct, s/he can still be removed if a majority plus one of the directors believe otherwise.
Action: Colette will consult a lawyer for review of the Code of Conduct.
Feedback on policy for election procedures (discussion)

The Board agreed that the election process should not be changed in substantive ways after procedures are published. Is extending an application deadline a substantive change?

Action: Kurt will review Policy D9 to see if there should be changes proposed to ensure that elections procedures are not changed in substantive ways once election details are published.

Feedback on policy update for alcohol-related Qs (discussion)

Kurt said that he has an email from the State that clarifies which alcohol-related offenses are problematic for the store’s renewal of its beer and wine license. He is in the process of addressing a past action item calling for the elections committee to ensure that information about alcohol-related restrictions will be available to future Board candidates; he will put the specific questions in the Board application packet. If a candidate lies, s/he will have breached the Code of Conduct that s/he signs upon election.
Addition: Possible changes to how Study & Engagement is conducted

The BOD decided to postpone this topic until the new Board members are present.

Action: Joan will ensure that the election of officers and committee assignments are on the April meeting agenda.

BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Newsletter Assignments

Bill will write about the Board election results for the April newsletter.
Tammy will write about the Board’s CBLD training in Portland for the May newsletter.

Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
Kurt and Melinda will be at the March 9th BWB to discuss the election process and outcome.
Executive Session: GM 90-Day Assessment & GM Search
Meeting adjourned at 8:33 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, April 9, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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